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2020 ANNUAL REPORT

Dear Members of Council and Chardon Residents:

I am pleased to present our City’s Annual Report for 2020. The City continued to
provide high quality services, maintain infrastructure, and make investments to benefit
Chardon for future generations. We did this while reacting to the negative financial
impacts related to the COVID-19 pandemic and maintaining a strong financially
managed City organization.

The annual report highlights key initiatives, projects, programs, and events that
occutred in 2020. City staff works diligently to address Council’s priorities such as
streets and sidewalks, safety, economic development, and building community pride
while engaging many volunteers and civic organizations in this effort.

In 2020 the City maintained a sound financial municipal corporation and managed an
overall $19,704,537 budget.

In addition to building a strong local economy, the City is focused on maintaining and
improving an inviting and dynamic Uptown. The Squate is the heatt of the City and
wonderful public space providing a backdrop for the concert seties, car shows, art
festivals, farmers’ market, and for just relaxing in the park reading a book or enjoying a
picnic.

The success of the City would not be possible without the leadership and support of
City Council, dedicated staff, the volunteers that contribute their time and expertise to
our boards and commissions, and the many civic otganizations that partner to make
Chatdon a great place to call home.

Best regards,

Digitally signed by Randal B.

Randal B. Sharpe sharpe

Date: 2021.04.14 08:42:44 -04'00'
Randal B. Sharpe
City Manager
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A few 2020 notable events:

¥ Councilman Daniel Meleski was clected as Mayor & President of Council.

V' The City entered into a 3-year agreement for Information Technology Service
with All Covered, a division of Konica Minolta Business Solutions.

v The Zoning map was amended for Parcel ID#10-009111 on South Street from
“I-WTTO” Wireless Telecommunications Overly District to “R-3” Medium
Density Residence District and then to “PRD” Planned Residential District.

v "The COVID-19 global pandemic interrupted normal operations and day-to-day
life.

v The City pool was closed for the season and the majority of park & recreation
programs, concerts-in-the-park, movies-in-the-park, and events wete cancelled
due to restrictions caused by the virus.

v The City awarded the Maple Highlands Trail Phase 11 contract to Lockhart
Concrete Co. due to the fact that the apparent low bidder withdrew their bid.

v The 2020 Budget was rebalanced in anticipation of the negative effects caused
by the COVID-19 pandemic.

¥ Retail Strategies was hired as an economic development consultant for the City.
However, the contract was not signed, due to the effects of the COVID-19
pandemic.

v Public meetings were moved from in-person to video conferencing using the
Zoom app.

¥ After years of bringing comedy and drama to the stage at 101 Water Street, the
Geauga Lyric Theater Guild Board of Directors resigned en masse and the
non-profit organization dissolved. The City formed an ad-hoc committee
which recommended that Thrive Petforming & Visual Arts provide
programming and management services for the theater and building at 106
Water Street.

v An ordinance was adopted to enact Chapter 1321 of the Building Code to
apply the International Property Maintenance Code (IPMC) to residential
properties as well as non-residential propetties.
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v ].P. Interiors, Inc. was contracted for the Gazebo Restoration Project.
Additionally, Aryshire Inc. graciously donated in-kind labor and materials for
the structural requirements of the project.

V' Recreational camping on public property was prohibited by the adoption of
Ordinance #3123.

V' Collective bargaining agreements wete approved between the City and the
American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees Local 3824
and Ohio Council 8, AFL/’CIO (AFSME) and the City and the vatious
bargaining units in the Ohio Patrolmen’s Benevolent Association (OPBA).

V' A rally supporting police and other law enforcement officers was staged from
Chardon Square to the football stadium at Chardon High School. Safety and
security were maintained by the Chardon Police Department and many other
agencies.

v Rubber City Arches gifted the City property at 432 and 434 Water Street with
the intention of creating a corner park at Water Street and Cherry Avenue.

V' The 2020 Chardon High School Hilltoppers football team completed the regular
season with a 6 — 0 record earning the opportunity to patticipate in the Division
III Region 9 playoffs which they completed with a 4 - 0 record, moving on to
the Ohio High School Athletic Association semi-finals, where they had a decisive
win to advance to the Division III State Final. The Hilltoppers proved
themselves to be #1, earning the title of Division IIT Champions after defeating
Columbus St. Francis DeSales, in the state play-offs.

v In order to protect the interests of the citizens of Chardon, a lawsuit was filed
on October 15, 2020 by the City against the Geauga County Commissioners
seeking a Court ruling that the County must maintain offices in Chardon as
required by the Ohio Revised Code.
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Highlights from 2020

Gazebo Restoration Project

Division 3 Football Team Playoffs Scoreboard

State Championship Entrance Sign
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Park Avenue Trailhead Under Construction Firing Range Reconstruction

Hanging Rock Trail Node Mel Harder Phase IT Multipurpose Field and Walking Path
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PUBLIC SERVICE DEPARTMENT

Submitted By:

Paul Hornyak
Public Service Director

Annual Report



A Message from the Director of Public Service:

As I mention each year, the job of providing quality public utilities such as safe drinking water,
dependable sanitary and storm water collection systems, safe passable roads and sidewalks
becomes more difficult each year and 2020 was even more challenging given the demands of
COVID-19 safeguards, social distancing and operating as an essential service. This past year
saw split shifts, employee separation mandates and an abundance of personal protective
equipment training and implementation. Those new challenges and the fact that our city
continues to develop while the infrastructure continues to slowly age and the regulations that
govern certain services, particularly water production and waste water treatment, continue to
change and become more challenging, all made Public Service Operations a much more difficult
process.

Nonetheless, as the Director of Chardon’s Public Service Department, I continue to recognize
just how important dependable utilities are to maintaining a thriving community and an
exceptional quality of life standard for the residents and businesses of Chardon. My staff and 1
continue to embrace the challenge of not only maintaining these services at an extremely high
level, but trying to do so in the most cost-effective manner possible.

Within the full report you will see that 2020 brought significant progress in several key areas for
all the divisions within the Public Service Department; including much needed capital
improvements such as the completion of the Hilltop Drive and Cynthia Drive Reconstruction
project. This road rehabilitation project finished the portion of Hilltop, 590 feet west of Irma
Drive to Karen Drive and all of Cynthia Drive from Hilltop Drive to Crickett Drive. The
reconstruction work included the removal and replacement of the pavement, installation of
concrete curb & gutters to match other streets in Chardon Park Estates, installation of curb inlets
and storm sewers, replacement of drive aprons, grading of the right-of-way and installation of
sidewalks.

In similar fashion, the 2020 Street Maintenance Program (now in its fifth year) focused on
varying pavement repairs on numerous streets in town. North Hambden Street and Grant Street
received 173 square yards of “mill and fill”, while Parker Court, Industrial Parkway, Park Drive,
Grant Street and Battles Court were all double chip sealed. Parker Court and Goodrich Court
had concrete repairs performed while numerous streets in town received 69,835 square yards of
crack seal and 20,200 square yards of “Reclamite” resurfacing.

Another component that adds to a “high quality of life” experience for a community is the
community’s ability to provide safe, effective and convenient alternatives to vehicular travel. In
2020 the Public Service Administrative office continued the process completing plans for Phase
I of the Maple Highlands Bike Trail from Water Street to South Street. City staff along with



project consultants worked with the Ohio Department of Transportation to bid the project and get
to a point of being substantially completed by November of 2020.

In addition, the City of Chardon’s Public Works Department continued to improve upon the
overall condition of city sidewalks and the infill process with the continuation of the Sidewalk
Repair and Maintenance Program (SRMP). This past year, Round #7 of the SRMP saw just
over 2,500 square feet of sidewalk repairs made in the area along the west side of South Street,
Park Avenue, Wilson Mills Road and the Hidden Glen Subdivision. This $129,323.00 project
also included 5,000 square feet of new sidewalk infill from Mel Harder Park to Irma Drive and
along South Hambden Street and Grant Street. Also included in this project was the new culvert
abutment and sidewalk over the culvert at Village Station.

Finally, City staff were able to provide the Gazebo/Bandstand the proper rebuild and facelift that
it had needed for many years. With donated services from Ayrshire Construction and contracted
carpentry services from JP Interiors the 39-year-old center piece of the Historic Chardon Square
was structurally fortified and then completely resurfaced from the ground up. Funds totaling
nearly $160,00.00 were spent to ensure that this iconic piece of Chardon’s past will be in place
for many more decades to come.

In closing, I am continually reminded and impressed that every employee within the Divisions of
Water and Sewer, Streets, Parks, and Cemeteries and Lands and Buildings are all determined to
make the City of Chardon a better place to live, work and raise a family. History reminds us that
reliable public utilities and solid infrastructure are truly the cornerstones of any successful
community and the excellent work performed by this department is second to none and is
modestly reflected in the findings of this report.

T A

Paul Hornyak
Director of Public Works
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The City of Chardon’s Lands and Buildings Division prepares, directs, coordinates and
performs the operation, maintenance and repair of buildings and grounds in an effort to keep
all City owned properties in a clean and acceptable condition. The Lands and Buildings staff
receives and investigates complaints concerning the operation and maintenance of the
buildings and grounds utilized by City employees, private tenants and Chardon residents.

Operating with (1) one full time employee and (3) three part time employees, the Lands
and Buildings Department is responsible for the continuous cleaning and preservation of City
owned buildings and property, the restocking of supplies and replacing various equipment used
in daily operations. The City continues to outsource a cleaning company to clean the Municipal
Center and Heritage House. Furthermore,
proactive measures such as Fire Department
HVAC upgrades, preventative maintenance
and elevator inspection programs are utilized
to facilitate cost savings while ensuring that
all City facilities are up to code, presentable
and safe.

The Lands and Buildings staff
maintain continuous carc of lawn mowing,
landscape planting and mulching along with
daily watering and cultivation of 135 flower
baskets in and around the Square, this rounds
out the activities of this very busy
department.

Mike Butt

Lands and Buildings Supervisor

Mark Bertone, Jim Schaefer and Mike Butt




Chardon Square / Heritage House

>

YV VYV

Complete restoration of the Gazebo which
included: new electrical system, new steel
structure, everything replaced using composite
materials, new steps, painted and sound system
upgrade.

Upgraded the clectrical panel on the northeast
corner of the park.

Added additional concrete pads for the new
park benches.

Installed and watered one hundred and thirty-
five hanging flower baskets from May through
October.

Put out Christmas decorations for the Square.
Installed new recycle containers on the Square.
Installed new park benches.

10



101 South Hambden Street & Old Village Hall
> Installed a new split system furnace for the Fire
Department.

> Cleaned the trench drains and pumped the bays
for the Fire Department.

» Installed a new hot water tank for 105 South
Street.

Chardon Municipal Center, 111 Water Street

» Installed COVID-19 related protection and
prevention upgrades, which included:
polycarbonate shields, touchless light switches,
touchless plumbing fixtures for all City owned
buildings.
Installed new HVAC control system.
Installed a new generator transfer switch
control panel.
Replaced deicing cables on the roof.
Routine maintenance for the HVAC roof units.
Continued cleaning from Jan Pro.
Replaced and upgraded the fire alarm.
Installed new bike racks in the Sally Port for
the Police Department.
Oversaw routine paper shredding services.

V VVVVV VYV

11



106 Water Street and Geauga Lyric Theater
» Used two (2) - 40 yard waste containers to clean
out both buildings.
» Sprayed foam on the underside of the roof deck of
the theater.
> Brought safety features for fire and HVAC back up
>

to code for the theater.
Replaced all plumbing and lighting fixtures to
touchless.

Maple Highlands Trail
» Mowed grass, trimmed path and maintained flower

beds.

12



Special Projects for 2020 Due to the COVID-19 PANDEMIC
» Installed forty-three (43) air purification generators.
» Installed 407 touchless light switches.
» Purchased twelve (12) electro-static disinfectant sprayers used by staff to disinfect
grounds, building and vehicles.
> Installed 149 touchless plumbing fixtures such as:
o Urinals
o Drinking fountains
o Wash sinks
o Water closets
o Water bottle filters
> Installed a temperature screening device for visitors.
» Installed a hands-free handwashing station for the Square.

PLEASE STAND

13

















































































































































































































































































































































































































































































	page 112.pdf
	City of Chardon
	2020 Financial Report
	This document represents the 2020 financial report for the City of Chardon.  The financial activities for the City of Chardon are carried out by the following positions:
	This report is comprised of the following sections:
	 Key Highlights, identifying the major aspects of the City’s finances in 2020
	 Fund balances, comparing the estimated ending encumbered balances to the actual ending encumbered balances for each fund in 2020, and presenting historical trends and comparisons
	 Revenues, presenting budget-to-actual and prior year comparisons
	 Expenditures, presenting budget-to-actual and prior year comparisons


